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ABSTRACT
Prisons are full of convicted felons with drug

related charges. Releasing prisoners without attempting to
help them overcome drug addictions doesn't make sense; so
many states have introduced community based "drug-courts."
These drug courts provide counseling and other services to

help convicted felons become productive members of
society. Studies show that if released prisoners become

employed, they are less likely to return to prison.

This study examined job search intensity among
felony-convicted, substance-abusing individuals who have

been court mandated to attend community based treatment.
Two hundred sixty-six participants from Southern

California completed the survey. The participants attended
seven different clinics in separate communities. The main

hypothesis of this research was that there would be an
interaction between job search locus of control and

perceived financial need to predict job search intensity.
This hypothesis was not supported. However, extrinsic

motivation showed a positive and significant relationship

with job search intensity within this population. Both
specific and general locus of control measures indicated
high levels of internal locus which was unexpected.
i

Extrinsic motivation is part of self-determination theory

iii

and is driven by external agents that exert rewards or

punishments on individuals. Example of rewards for the
study participants included praise from the judge and

probation officers. An example of a punishment could

include imprisonment.

iv
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CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION
The State of California has been involved in a system
of collaborative justice for a number of social problems

such as domestic violence, child abuse, mistreatment of
the elderly, homelessness, juvenile crime, mental illness,

and various other special needs individuals. One major
population these collaborative courts serve is people with

substance abuse disorders who have felony convictions.

Drug courts offer viable alternatives to incarceration for
convicted felons with substance abuse disorders (Burdon,

Roll, Prendergast, & Rawson, 2001; Cresswell & Deschenes,
2001; Hora, 2007; Turner et al., 2002) by providing

opportunities for judicial supervision and community
treatment providers to collaborate in ways to better meet
the needs of this special needs population. Drug courts'

services usually include initial intensive treatment with

ongoing monitoring and continuing care for a year or more;

although there are some drug courts that run as short as

eight months. Service benefits include reduced:

recidivism, drug use, number of drug addicted babies born,
and court costs per defendant (Drug court, 2010).

1

The following statistic is from the California
Department of Alcohol and Drug Programs, Final Report to
the Legislature, March 2005, Reporting Period: January 1,

2001 - June 30, 2004: Almost all adult participants'
urinalysis drug test results (96 percent) were negative,
proving no illicit drug use by almost all participants

while in the program. This finding, among others, provides
evidence for the usefulness drug courts provide to

individuals affected by substance abuse disorder and the
communities in which they live. Treatment expectations

include stable housing, ongoing education, payment of
fines or restitution, and employment in many community
based drug court treatment clinics (Cresswell & Deschenes,

2001; Longshore et al., 2001).

With employment being an important factor in the
completion of most drug court clinics, a lot of research
has been done to evaluate completion of treatment and

employment. Listwan, Shaffer, and Hartman (2009) for
example, found unemployed drug court participants were

significantly more likely to be arrested than employed

participants. Research on other court mandated drug
treatment programs has also shown a significant difference
in employment status between treatment dropouts and

treatment completers at eight month follow-ups. For
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example, Evans, Li, and Hser (2009) used employment status
and the Addiction Severity Index (includes questions such

as: How long was your longest full-time job? and How many

days have you experienced employment problems in the past
30 days?) to measure employment problems among court

mandated treatment participants. Treatment completers had

significantly lower employment problems than those
participants who dropped out of treatment (Evans et al.,
2009). In addition, Hickert, Boyle, and Tollefson (2009)
found a significant difference between employed and
unemployed completion rates in a bivariate test but no

significant findings on a multivariate test. On the

bivariate test, employed participants were more likely to
complete the court mandated treatment program than
unemployed participants.

The mixed findings on the relationship between
employment and successful completion of treatment are not

uncommon. For example, Hickert et al.

(2009) found nine

studies that related treatment completion and employment.
Five of the studies reported that employment predicted

successful treatment completion and four studies could not
predict treatment completion using employment. Hickert et

al. believe the lack of a significant number of employed
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participants (low power) may be a cause for the
conflicting results.

Part of explaining the low employment rate of felony
offenders currently on probation or parole with a

diagnosed substance abuse disorder includes the likelihood
that the majority of them have low job search locus of

control. The present study will be a replication and
extension of Van Hooft and Crossley's (2008) study where
they used two populations. The first population was a
combination of employed and unemployed people registered

with a temporary work agency in the Netherlands. The
second group consisted of graduating students in the
United States who were experiencing the stress of looking
for their first jobs. Specifically, the proposed study

will focus on how job search locus of control (JSLOC) is

related to job search intensity and if perceived financial

need interacts with JSLOC to predict job search intensity
among ex-offenders who have been convicted of a felony and
are in court ordered treatment.

Hypothesis Formation
Felons affected by substance abuse disorders face

many challenges that impact learning new life skills that
can move them toward a healthy life style. These
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challenges include low self esteem, low self efficacy,
medical conditions, and family and social problems, as

well as legal and employment obstacles. These challenges,

if not managed, can result in continued criminal behavior

as well as ongoing addictions to illegal drugs.
Ex-convicts, or people who have been convicted of felony
drug or drug related offences, face unique obstacles to
obtaining employment. Some of these obstacles can include

a lack of stress tolerance and job skills, as well as

stigmatization.
There are many studies on felony offender vocational

rehabilitation. Even before researchers cared to study the

relationship between employment and recidivism, felony
offenders experienced the challenge of finding meaningful
and gainful employment opportunities. Visher, Winterfield,
and Coggeshall (2005) conducted a meta-analysis and their

results showed that of the ten studies they examined, only
one community based program reduced recidivism. Their

overall conclusion was that community based "ex-offender"
employment programs did not reduce recidivism. In another

study, Graffam, Shinkfield, and Hardcastle (2008) compared

perceived employability of "ex-prisoners" to five
categories of disability. The five categories were chronic
illness, physical/sensory disability, communication
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disability, forensic (criminal background), and
intellectual/psychiatric disability. The forensic category
(made up of ex-prisoners and ex-offenders) ranked fourth

in perceived employability. Only people with intellectual
and psychiatric disabilities ranked lower in perceived

employability. Prisoners and offenders made up 14.8% of
the respondents. This indicates a belief even among

ex-prisoners that future employment prospects are grim.

With this belief, a lowered job search locus of control
(JSLOC) is expected.

Felony offenders must attempt to pass a criminal
background check in order to gain employment. Harris and

Keller (2005) studied legislation that affects employment

of ex-offenders. Harris and Keller point out that some
organizations legitimately need to restrict employment of

ex-offenders; however, many employers use the criminal
background check to exclude hiring ex-offenders even when

overall safety of the general public is not at risk.
Harris and Keller (2005) summarized a number of findings
that do not support using criminal background checks to

exclude potential employees. It was found that criminal
background checks often are not complete or accurate. In

addition, some types of employment have a greater risk for

criminal activity than others, but no evidence exists that
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indicates that employees with criminal backgrounds are
committing the crimes.
According to Harris and Keller (2005) , individuals

can be barred from employment and licensing agencies can
refuse licensure in thirty-eight states based only on the
individual's arrest record regardless if the arrest

resulted in conviction or not. This practice is based on
the assumption that the public is put at risk when

individuals with arrest records or felony convictions are
hired to work alongside law abiding citizens. The laws
allowing employers and licensing agencies to bar

employment or licensure to individuals with arrest records

or felony convictions are based on one factor, which is
the individual's arrest record or conviction(s). Harris

and Keller point to offender risk assessment tools such as
the Level of Service Inventory-Revised (LSI-R) to dispute

such laws. Offender risk assessment tools such as the

LSI-R measures 54 risk factors to determine a person's
risk for reoffending. When a person is found to display 13

or fewer of these 54 risk factors they are considered to

be at low risk for reoffending. Harris and Keller conclude
that "persons with criminal histories probably do not

account for the majority of crimes by employees"

(p. 22)

and that there are better measures of determining whether

7

an employee would commit a crime than prior arrest or even

conviction records. Even with the existence of studies

like this, Graffam et al.

(2008) reported that two thirds

of employers expressed a lack of willingness to hire

ex-offenders and this lack of willingness was expressed
through actual hiring behaviors.

Although employers can use criminal records as part
of their decision to hire, the Equal Employment
Opportunity Commission (EEOC) does have guidelines that
require employers that do use these records to use them

equally in all cases. The EEOC also points out that such
practices can unlawfully discriminate against some races.

Employers must show that a hiring practice that uses
criminal records as part of their hiring decision is in

fact job related (U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity

Commission).
Locus of Control
Kanfer, Wanberg, and Kantrowitz (2001) hypothesized

that differences in locus of control and optimism would be
associated with job search behavior. Specifically, it was
hypothesized that job seekers with an internal locus of

control would be more likely to put forth more effort
toward job seeking behaviors. This added effort is

believed to be a result of a belief that their personal
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efforts could make a difference in their employment
outcomes. It was also hypothesized that more optimism

would be positively related to job seeking behavior. Those

with a greater degree of optimism could better cope with

stress associated with job seeking. These coping skills
associated with optimism help job seekers maintain their

efforts, kanfer et al. found only one generalized
expectancies variable had a significant relationship with

job search behavior in their meta-analysis . Locus of
control was positively and significantly related to job

search behavior.

A large body of research exists that indicates

general and specific measures of external locus of control
are associated with higher degrees of daily alcohol

consumption and more severe alcohol dependency (Surgenor,
Horn, Hudson, Adamson, & Robertson, 2006; Yen, 2 008) .

Sadava and Pak (1993), for example, found that higher
scores on external locus of control predicted higher rates

of alcohol consumption among graduating university
students. Other research has shown that an internal locus

of control positively predicts successful outcomes among
recovering alcoholics. For example, Saini and Khan (1997)

showed that an internal locus of control was positively
correlated with positive treatment outcomes after one year
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among those people affected by alcoholism. Strom and
Barone (1993) measured locus of control among alcoholics

at four different stages. These stages were active
abusers, commitment to change, early recovery, and late

recovery. The study found alcoholics in detoxification

(active abuser) had more external drinking related locus
of control than did those in late recovery. Yen (2008)

also found a relationship between readiness to change and
locus of control among patients who were receiving

treatment for alcoholism. Yen confirmed that positive
treatment outcomes were correlated with internal locus of

control.

Oswald, Walker, Krajewski, and Reilly (1994) were

interested in whether the research on locus of control
among alcoholics generalized to substance abuse disorders,

specifically cocaine abusers. Their research held up the
idea that locus of control models applied to alcoholics
can generalize to other substance abusers. Oswald et al.

research also suggests that length of abstinence from

substances and treatment are correlated with locus of
control. Specifically, Oswald and his colleagues found
cocaine abusers completing inpatient treatment had higher

degrees of internal locus of control than those entering
treatment. This is supported by other researchers. For
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example, Nurco, Primm, Lerner, and. Stephenson (1995) found

a switch from external to internal locus of control among

patients engaged in treatment at a methadone - maintenance

clinic. Patients who engaged in methadone maintenance and

standardized treatment were offered a choice to join a
clinically-guided self-help program. Those who chose to
join had significantly higher rates of change from
external locus of control to internal locus of control

than a control group who did not join the
clinically-guided self help treatment. Yen (2008) suggests

external and internal locus of control tends to switch as
relapse and abstinence switches. That is, a person who

abstains from substance abuse tends to have an internal
locus of control. However, if he or she relapses back into

substance abuse, external locus of control has a tendency

to return and vice-versa.

Hypothesis 1: Job search internal locus of control
will have a positive relationship with length of
abstinence from substance abuse. Specifically, those with

longer abstinence will have a higher level of internal job
search locus of control than those with shorter lengths of

abstinence.
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Perceived Financial Need

Given their barriers to employment, ex-offenders with
substance abuse disorders often live in poverty. Kubiak,
Siefert, and Boyd (2004) studied the implications of

public policy on convicted felons who were receiving
welfare benefits. Section 115 of the Personal
Responsibility and Work Opportunity Act made felons

convicted of drug felonies ineligible for welfare benefits
for their entire lives. However, Kubiak et al.'s study

focused on women with children. In particular, the study
focused on women who would have been eligible for welfare

benefits if it weren't for their past felony convictions

and compared them to women on welfare not convicted of
felonies. The women in the study experienced less
self-sufficiency, more domestic violence, had lower levels
of education, and more episodes of major depression. The

researchers concluded that any policy excluding women from

receiving welfare benefits does not detour drug use unless
accompanied by other services.
Walls, Moore, Batiste, and Loy (2009) reported the 20

most frequent occupations found by people with substance
abuse disorders who had received vocational

rehabilitation. The most often reported occupation among
this group was Food & Beverage Preparation and Service
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with a mean annual salary of $20,880 as reported by the
Bureau of Labor Statistics in the May, 2009 National
Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates, United States.

The average yearly salary for the top six most often found

occupations for this group was $28,878. According to the
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)

this average annual income puts many individuals who

suffer from substance abuse disorders below the VERY LOW
INCOME bracket for eligibility for Section 8 housing. This
may indicate individuals who suffer from substance abuse

disorders have a high perceived financial need.
Job Search Locus of Control and Perceived
Financial Need

As a result of conflicting research on the

relationship between locus of control and job search
intensity, Van Hooft and Crossley (2008) wanted to better
understand the role locus of control plays. Van Hooft and

Crossley used two approaches to better understand the

relationship between locus of control and job search
behavior. Job search is a stressful endeavor for most
people. Job seekers must find ways to cope with that

stress. The behavioral coping approach states that locus

of control is negatively related to avoidant coping

strategies and positively related to problem solving. This
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led to the hypothesis that job search locus of control

would be positively related to job search intensity. Van
Hooft and Crossley then considered the compensatory

approach to coping with the stressors of job search. The
compensatory approach states that job seekers with

external locus of control tend to compensate for their

pessimistic expectations by seeking employment with more
vigor. This led to the hypothesis that job search locus of

control would be negatively related to job search
behavior.
Although van Hooft and Crossley (2008) did not find a
main effect for job search locus of control (JSLOC) in
their study, they did find that the relationship between

locus of control and job search intensity existed when a
high perceived financial need was present. In situations
of high perceived financial need, individuals with

external locus of control had significantly more job
search intensity than those with internal locus of
control. This finding supports the compensatory approach

for explaining the relationship between locus of control
and job search intensity.

Van Hoof and Crossley's (2008) research on the locus

of control/perceived financial need interaction should
predict job search intensity among ex-offenders with
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substance abuse disorders while they are early in their
treatment.
Hypothesis 2: Job search locus of control will
interact with perceived financial need in felony offenders

currently on probation or parole with a diagnosed
substance abuse disorder attending court ordered substance
abuse treatment. Specifically, among this population, job

search locus of control will have a negative relationship

with job search intensity under the condition of high

perceived financial need, while job search locus of

control will have a positive relationship with job search
intensity under the condition of low perceived financial
need.

Self-Determination Theory

Self-determination theory is a motivational theory
that makes a distinction between two kinds of motivation.

Ryan and Deci (2000) called these two different kinds of
motivation autonomous and controlled motivation.

Vansteenkiste, Lens, De Witte, and Feather (2005)

described autonomous motivation as being intrinsic in

nature and that the individuals' actions derived from
autonomous motivation were in some way satisfying to them.

Persons seeking employment driven by autonomous motivation
may be more motivated to participate in job seeking
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behavior than those who are extrinsically motivated.
Controlled motivation is described as being extrinsic in

nature. This motivation is driven by external motivators.
Vansteekiste et al.

(2005) described some of these driving

motives as being "controlled by demands, threatening
punishments, or preferred rewards from an external agent"
(p. 272).

Vansteenkiste, Lens, and Deci (2006) confirm autonomy
supportive environments increase autonomous motivation and

controlling environments decrease autonomous motivation.
Specifically in this study, autonomous motivation refers
to an intrinsic motivation that indicates a behavior is

repeated due to the sense of satisfaction, personal growth
or wellbeing the individual derives from the behavior.

Controlled motivation refers to external regulation which
is the least autonomous form of extrinsic motivation.

It is common for court ordered out-patient clinics

such as drug courts to have treatment fees and court

ordered fines associated with past felony convictions. Not
only are ex-offenders ordered to commence treatment at
drug courts by judges, they are often told that finding
employment is part of a completion requirement (i.e.,

controlled by demands). By not finding employment,
clients, or ex-offenders may experience disapproval from
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treatment providers, probations officers, and drug court
judges. They may also be1 terminated from treatment and

have a reinstatement of criminal sentencing due to a lack

of compliance of probation terms and conditions (i.e.,

threatening punishments). If clients find employment, they
will often experience praise from peers, treatment staff,

probation officers, and drug court judges (i.e., preferred
rewards). Based on these findings, the following

hypothesis is proposed:
Hypothesis 3: As a result of the highly controlled
nature of drug court treatment, probation, and judicial

demands placed on treatment participants, it is predicted
that controlled motivation will be positively related to
job search intensity.

Vansteenkiste et al.

(2005) discussed the perceived

value of employment as a positive correlate. All court

ordered participants are subject to formal supervision
from their treatment counselor, probation officer, and the

drug court judge. I believe that the highly controlled
environment in court ordered treatment programs will

increase the perceived value of employment in
ex-offenders. In a drug court treatment model, the longer

clients are in treatment, the higher the expectation that
they will be employed. In addition, the longer clients are
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in treatment the more they are expected to be paying the

fees and fines associated with treatment or convictions,
and thus the more external pressure is put on them to be

employed.

Hypothesis 4: The relationship between controlled
motivation and job seeking behavior is expected to become

stronger the longer clients are in court ordered
treatment. Specifically, the relationship between

controlled motivation and job search intensity will

increase as length of time in treatment increases for
unemployed clients.
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CHAPTER TWO
METHOD

Participants and. Procedures

Program managers from seven southern California drug
court treatment clinics were contacted through email and

telephone requesting assistance in data collection from
their clients who are currently in treatment. The total
potential population of these drug courts is approximately
300 participants depending on current enrollment. Approved

Institutional Review Board (IRB) documentation was

provided to the agencies providing treatment. Funding
agencies were also provided IRB documentation in order to
ensure contract compliance regarding research issues.

Participants were felony offenders currently on

probation or parole with a diagnosed substance abuse
disorder attending an outpatient substance abuse treatment

setting. The participants came from court mandated

outpatient treatment clinics in southern California. In

order to assure anonymity, the surveys did not request any
identifiable information such as name, social security

numbers, or birth dates. Dr. Cindy Simpson is contracted

through Substance Abuse and Mental Health Service

Administration (SAMHSA) and has interviewed many of the
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survey participants. Specifically, Dr. Simpson was
screening for non-substance abuse induced mental health

issues such as adjustment and anxiety disorders. She
reported finding about 3% of those screened as having

non-substance abuse induced mental health issues (personal

communication, Date - November 13, 2012).
Control variables collected included gender, age,

level of education, employment status (See Appendix A),
and a measure of generalized locus of control (See

Appendix B). The control variables gender, age, level of

education, and employment status corresponded with van

Hooft and Crossley's (2008) study. Van Hooft and Crossley
included these control variables because they are all
related to job search intensity. Additional control
variables used in this research were length in treatment,

length of abstinence from drugs and alcohol, Medi-Cal or

other state aid status, past employment history, and the

city where the treatment was occurring.

In Table 1, the means, standard deviations, alpha
reliabilities, and Pearson correlation coefficients are
presented for the variables used in this study. The
characteristics of the 266 participants were 37.2% female

(n = 99) and an age range between 19 and 55 (M = 34.57,

SD = 9.37) . The months in treatment ranged between 1 and
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31 (M = 9.38, SD = 6.91) and the range for drug free
months between 1 and 34 (M - 8.64, SD = 5.94). Court
ordered treatment participants often go directly to a
treatment clinic after release from incarceration even

before going home. Court ordered participants may count

drug free time during incarceration as part of their clean
time. This results in longer reported drug free months

than time in treatment. The survey offered 10 options for
education level. Both the median and the mode for

education level was a high school diploma or GED. Of the
266 participants, 46.2% claimed they were working and

38.3% claimed to receive Medi-Cal benefits or other state
aid. All the demographics were self reported at the time
the survey was administered.

,

Measures

Job Search Locus of Control

The original scale had four items that measured
JSLOC. Reliability on the original four items was ot = . 28.

After reviewing a principal axis factor- analysis with a
varimax rotation, items two and four were dropped. The
remaining two items had a reliability of ot - .69. One of
the two remaining items was taken from van Hooft and

Crossley and was designed to be answered by both employed
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and unemployed participants. A sample question is: "It is

likely for me that I will get a (new) job if I try hard to
find one." The second item was minimally changed to be

answered by both employed and unemployed individuals. The
second item was "There is something I can do to find

employment or to find new employment." The two questions
were on a scale from 1 = strongly disagree to 9 = strongly

agree.

(See Appendix C)

Perceived Financial Need
Perceived financial need was assessed by using four

items originally used by Blau (1994) and Vinokur and
Caplan (1997) but modified by van Hooft and Crossley

(2008). Van Hooft and Crossley modified the original
measure to include both employed and unemployed

individuals as well as incomes from other sources such as
unemployment benefits, social security benefits, welfare,
and other forms of income. A sample question is: "I cannot

afford much more than the basics on my current income."
Van Hooft and Crossley's responses to the items ranged

between 1 = strongly disagree to 5 = strongly agree,
a = .83. For this study, the options ranged from

1 = strongly disagree to 9 = strongly agree. The
reliability for the four items in this study with the

designated population was a = .67. After reviewing a
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principal axis factor analysis with a varimax rotation,

items two and four were dropped. The resulting reliability

for the remaining two items was ot = .81.

(See Appendix D)

Self-Regulation Questionnaire
The self regulation questionnaire was designed to
assess intrinsic and extrinsic motivation. The first

question that measures intrinsic motivation came from
Vansteenkiste et al.

(2005) and the rest of the eight

questions were fashioned after this model. Four of the
questions were measuring autonomous motivation and four
were measuring controlled motivation. A sample question
for autonomous motivation is: "I am looking for a job

because I find it enjoyable to seek new employment
opportunities." Vansteenkiste's reliability measure for
the autonomous measure is a = .85. For this population,

the measure of reliability for Vansteenkiste's measure of

autonomous motivation was a = .86.
The four questions designed to measure controlled

motivation were fashioned after Vansteenkiste's questions.
These questions were specifically developed to apply to

forms of extrinsic motivation that drug court participants

would encounter. A sample question is: "I am looking for a
job to pay my treatment fees or fines." Specifically, the

questionnaire was intended to measure extrinsic (or
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controlled) job search motivation. Vansteenkiste's measure
for extrinsic motivation had a reliability of a = .75. The

reliability for these four items that measured controlled
motivation in the present study'was a = .78. All eight

questions were answered on a 9-point Likert scale, where

1 = strongly disagree to 9 = strongly agree.

(See Appendix

E)
Job Search Intensity

Job search intensity was measured using van Hooft and
Crossley's (2008) adaptation of Blau's (1994) behavioral

scale. The scale used in this study was designed to assess
job search intensity for both employed and unemployed job

seekers. The 11 items subjectively measured the amount of

time each subject had spent on each of the behaviors in
the past 3 months from 1 = not at all to 5 = very much

time, a = .87. This study used the same items that van
Hooft and Crossley (2008) used but modified the scale

options to 1 = no time at all to 9 = very much time. The
resulting reliability for the job search intensity scale

with this sample was ce = .92.

(See Appendix F)

Length of Time in Treatment

Length of time in treatment was measured in months
and was assessed using a self-report measure as part of
the demographic information. Length of time in treatment
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ranged from 1 to 31 months, with a mean of 9.28, and a
standard deviation of 6.75.

Length of Abstinence

Length of abstinence (from drug and alcohol use) was

measured in months and was assessed through a self report
measure as part of the demographic information. Length of

abstinence ranged from 1 to 26 months, with a mean of 8.44
and a standard deviation of 5.54.
Generalized Locus of Control
Generalized locus of control was assessed by using a

component of the Life Attitude Profile developed by Reker
and Peacock (1981). According to Reker and Peacock, the
Life Control component measured internal locus of control
among undergraduates. The original Life Control was

measured on a 7-point Likert scale. The current study used
a 9-point Likert scale in order to increase sensitivity.
All six questions were answered on a 9-point Likert scale,

where 1 = strongly disagree to 9 = strongly agree. The
resulting reliability for the Life Control measure was

a = .82.

(See Appendix Bj The Life Control measure had a

severe negative skew that was corrected by using LG10

transformation.
It is important to consider the reading level of this
population when using a pencil and paper survey that
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requires them to read. For this reason, all the items and
item options that were on the survey have been assessed
for readability by Microsoft Office Word 2007 Readability

Statistics program. This assessment gives the survey a
Flesch-Kincaid Grade Level of 5.1 which indicates just

over a 5th grade reading difficulty. Whether this is a low

enough reading level for this research population is
currently unknown.
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CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS
Hypothesis 1 predicted job search locus of control
(JSLOC) from length of drug free months. JSLOC was
regressed on drug free months to test this hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1 was not supported. Table 1 shows that JSLOC
and number of drug free months are not significantly

correlated, r = .04, p > .05. Thus, job search locus of

control could not be predicted from drug free months. The
raw data for JSLOC had a median value of 8.0 on a nine
point Likert scale which resulted in a highly skewed
distribution. A square root transformation was performed

on JSLOC prior to running the regression. This study does
not examine a reason for such high levels of JSLOC among

this population.
Hypothesis 2 predicted there would be an interaction
between JSLOC and perceived financial need to predict job
search intensity. Table 2 shows the results of the

hierarchical multiple regression analysis. Hypothesis 2
was not supported 0 = -.02, p > .05. A multiple regression

analysis of job search intensity was used to test
hypothesis 2. The control variables were entered in the

first step of the regression followed by the perceived

27

financial need and JSLOC in the second step. The results

showed a significant positive main effect of JSLOC
(0 = .18, p < .05) even after variance from the control
variables was accounted for. Perceived financial need did

not explain any unique variance after the control
variables and JSLOC were entered in the regression. The

perceived financial need by JSLOC interaction term was
entered into the final step of the regression. The

interaction term failed to explain any unique variance.

Hypothesis 3 attempted to predict job search
intensity from controlled motivation. Hypothesis 3 was

supported. Table 3 shows the results of the multiple

regression analysis. The control variables were entered
into the first step of the multiple regression, followed

by the controlled motivation variable in the second step.
The results showed that controlled motivation had a

significant and positive effect on job search intensity

(0 = .30, p < .001) after controlling for the demographic
variables in step 1.

In order to better understand the role of controlled
and autonomous motivation in this population, a second

hierarchical multiple regression analysis was computed.
Table 4 shows the follow up results to hypothesis 3. The

first step included the control variables, while both the
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controlled and autonomous measures were entered in the
second step. Autonomous motivation also had a significant

and positive effect on job search intensity. After the
control variables were entered into the regression,

autonomous motivation (0 = .45, p < .001) had a stronger
standardized coefficient than controlled motivation
(0 = .16, p < .004) .

Hypothesis 4 predicted an interaction between
controlled motivation and length in treatment would
predict job search intensity. Hypothesis 4 was not

supported, 0 = .04, p > .05. A hierarchical multiple
regression analysis of job search intensity was used to

test hypothesis 4. Table 5 shows the results to the
hierarchical multiple regression analysis. The control

variables which were gender, age, employment status, and

medi-cal status were entered in the first step of the

regression followed by the controlled motivation and
length in treatment in the second step. The interaction

term between controlled motivation and length in treatment
was entered into the third step. As a result of greater

expectations being imposed on probationers in court

ordered treatment as months in treatment increased, it was
hypothesized that controlled motivation would interact

with months in treatment to predict job search intensity.
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However, this did not occur. Controlled motivation
(AR2 = .091, F = 12.53 [2, 241] p = .001) predicted job
search intensity as it did in hypotheses 3.
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CHAPTER FOUR
DISCUSSION
The primary purpose of the current study was to apply

prior research on motivation and Job Search Locus of

Control (JSLC) to convicted felons who are attending court
mandated treatment. Ryan and Deci (2000) described two
kinds of motivation. Autonomous motivation is behind

actions that are satisfying to individuals. Controlled
motivation is driven by motives that are external such as

fear of punishment or a preferred reward from someone or
something outside of them. Van Hooft and Crossley (2008)

realized the role locus of control plays in job search

intensity has been inconsistent. In order to better
understand the role of JSLOC, they identified support for
the compensatory approach to job search behavior. The

compensatory approach to job search behavior states that a

person with external locus of control will compensate for
their negative feelings toward job search by seeking

employment with greater intensity.

Hypothesis 1 was not supported in the present study.

It stated that job search locus of control would increase

as length of abstinence increased. Instead, we found that
JSLOC did not increase as length of abstinence increased.
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Prior research showed an increase or switch in locus of

control (Nurco, Primm, Lerner, & Stephenson, 1995; Yen,

2008) between people who participated in treatment and
remained abstinent from alcohol and other drugs. The
current research showed a high level of both generalized

locus of control and JSLOC among all levels of abstinence.
The two measures of locus of control in this study were

correlated at r = .47, p = < .001 and neither were
correlated with length of abstinence.
Hypothesis 2 attempted to build support for the

compensatory approach to job search behavior. The
compensatory approach to job search behavior states that
job seekers with an external locus of control will

compensate for their negative feelings by seeking

employment with more vigor than people with an internal

locus of control. Van Hooft and Crossley (2008) found
evidence for this among unemployed temporary workers in
the Netherlands and graduate students in the United

States. However, hypothesis 2 was not supported among
convicted felons in the present study who have been court

ordered into substance abuse treatment. Perceived

financial need had a non-significant relationship with job
search intensity. The interaction between perceived

financial need and JSLOC was also non-signifleant .
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However, there was a significant and positive main effect
for JSLOC on job search intensity which would support the

behavioral approach to job search intensity. Van Hooft and
Crossley (2008) explain the behavioral approach to job
search behavior as being a method of coping that is based

on an individual's belief that they can change their
employment situation through their own actions. The

behavioral coping approach to job search behavior suggests
a person with an internal JSLOC will seek employment or

new employment with more intensity than a person with an
external JSLOC because they believe their own actions will
change their current state of employment.

Possible explanations for the lack of support for
hypotheses 1 and 2 could be in the population differences.
The two populations studied by van Hooft and Crossley

(2008) were unemployed individuals seeking employment in
the Netherlands and graduating college students from the

United States. The current research population is
convicted felons with substance abuse disorders all of

whom were incarcerated before entering treatment. A number
of differences may exist between these populations. One

difference may be the existence of psychopathy among the
current research population.
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The Center for Substance Abuse Treatment's (2005)
(CSAT) TIP 44 talks about how not all crimes committed by

active substance abusers should be thought of as drug

acquiring behaviors. Some of the substance abusing

offenders continue to commit property and violent crimes

in the absence of substance abuse. Three sources of that
could support criminal behavior among felony convicted
substance abusers are procriminal values, procriminal
associates, and the prevalence of psychopathy. Procriminal

values can be a result of parental neglect or abuse, a
lack of education, a lack of employment and social skills,

or early exposure to a procriminal environment.
Procriminal associates are developed from living in a high

crime environment or can be formed while incarcerated.
CSAT TIP 44 calls the formation of procriminal associates

to be a normal part of the cognitive, emotional, and

social processes like the need to belong.

(CSAT TIP 44)

Psychopathy is described in CSAT TIP 44 as being
"ways of thinking (impulsive, irresponsible, and

grandiose) and feeling (without empathy and shallow) that

typically result in behaviors that seriously infringe on
the rights of others"

(p. 65). Some personality disorders

can fit this description. Participants in this research

are challenged with both criminal behavior and substance
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abuse disorders. This combination places this population

at high risk for psychopathy. For example, Coolidge,

Marie, van Horn, and Segal (2011) found antisocial
personality disorder among 24% of male and 18% of female

inmates and narcissistic personality disorder among 14% of

male and 16% of female inmates. In addition, Preti,
Prunas, Ravera, and Madeddu (2011) found a 47% prevalence
rate for a personality disorder among poly drug users
receiving inpatient treatment for a substance abuse

disorder. According to the American Psychiatric
Association, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM-IV-TR)
for mental disorders (2000) 4th ed., text rev. antisocial

personality disorder is marked by "a pervasive pattern of

disregard for, and violation of, the rights of others"
(p. 701). A characteristics of narcissistic personality

disorder according the DSM-IV-TR (2000) is "a lack of
empathy and (they) have a difficulty recognizing the
desires, subjective experiences, and feelings of others"

(p. 715). Samuels et al.

(2002) reported 10% of a

community sample as having one or more personality

disorders. The single personality disorder occurring most

often was antisocial at 1-2% and narcissistic personality
being uncommon among their community sample. The chances
of having a personality disorder are much higher among the
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research population than it is among the general
population. The existence of undiagnosed personality

disorders could account for the lack of support for the

hypotheses in this study.
Another potential difference between the current
population and the population in Yen's (2008) study on the

switch from external locus of control to internal locus of

control as a result of abstinence from alcohol abuse is
the reason for entering treatment. Many criminal justice

clients may enter treatment as a result of a desire to

achieve freedom. An incentive to a defendant for entering

treatment from the criminal justice system may be to get
out of custody and not a desire to become drug and crime

free. This incentive could also be to avoid a more serious

sentence that could include a long prison sentence.
Finally, the criminal justice population has added

stressors not the least of which is their current legal
predicament (CSAT TIP 44).

Hypothesis 3, which was supported by the present
findings, stated that controlled motivation would predict

job search intensity. External motivation can come from
the judge who is overseeing treatment, the probation

department, and/or the treatment counselor. With the high

levels of controls and expectation placed on convicted
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felons in court ordered substance abuse treatment, it was
expected that external motivators would predict job search

behavior and they did. Vansteenkiste et al.

(2005)

discussed some of the driving forces behind controlled
motivation. These drivers are identified as being
"controlled by demands, threatening punishments, or

preferred rewards from an external agent"

(p. 272). All

these elements exist in a drug court setting. There are
employment demands or expectations placed on probationers
in court ordered treatment. Punishments could be imposed
for not complying with court orders and probationers are

often praised or rewarded for compliance.
The current research employed a level of controlled
motivation known as extrinsic motivation. This motivation

is driven by external regulation. Deci and Ryan (2008)
discuss how the type of motivation may be more important

than the amount of motivation when predicting behaviors.

According to self-determination theory, different types of
motivation result in different outcomes. A better

understanding of how various types of motivation affect
job search intensity among this population will be

important when developing treatment strategies for felony

convicted substance abusers attending treatment clinics.
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Hypothesis 4 predicted an interaction between
external motivation and months in treatment that would
predict job search intensity. Unfortunately, hypothesis 4
was not supported. As court ordered treatment progresses,

new and higher expectation are placed on the probationers
in treatment. However, external motivation had a main
effect on job search intensity that had already been

predicted in hypothesis 3. Months in treatment had a
non-significant relationship with job search intensity.

Unemployed clients face increasing external pressure
from the treatment judge, probation officers, and

treatment counselors to find employment as their length in
treatment increases. The correlation between length in
treatment and controlled motivation was essentially zero.
This indicates there is no correlation between the two
variables which was not expected. The process of

internalizing extrinsic motivators could explain these
results. If over time, the increasing of external

motivators and the internalizing of external motivators
were occurring simultaneously then no measurable change in

an external motivation measure could be expected.
Deci and Ryan (2000) discuss how extrinsic motivators
can become internalized. The different forms of regulation

are on a continuum between external regulation which
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describes behavior as being driven by reward or threats of
punishment and integration which is when an individual
fully internalizes what was previously an external

motivator. Individuals can be at different stages of the

regulation process as treatment progresses. One of the
goals of substance abuse treatment is to help clients

internalize recovery concepts with employment being one.

Theoretical Implications
This research adds to the body of literature that
supports the behavioral coping approach to job search

stress. Van Hooft and Crossley (2008) cited work by
Barber, Daly, Giannantonio, and Phillips (1994) and

Wanberg (1997) that indicated behavioral coping strategies

were practiced by job seekers with an internal locus of
control. They reasoned that job seekers with an internal

locus of control believed they had more control over the

outcome of their job search efforts.
This research indicated support for two components of

self determination theory. Both autonomous and controlled
motivation influenced job search behavior. Although not

part of the proposed research, it was shown that
autonomous motivation had a greater influence on job
search behavior than controlled motivation. As part of
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this research, support was found indicating controlled
motivation does significantly influence job search

behavior even after the control variables were entered.

Previous research had shown autonomous motivation as

being a better predictor of job search behavior over
controlled motivation. Vansteenkiste, Lens, Witte, and
Feather (2005) found that controlled motivation did not
positively predict job search intensity among unemployed

people that were on social welfare. However, controlled

motivation remains a significant and positive predictor of
job search intensity in this population. New theoretical

approaches to looking at the role of controlled motivation
plays in job search intensity among different populations
can become an important goal for researchers.

One approach to better understanding job search
behavior among the current population would be to develop

motivation scales that will measure a full range of
motivation described by Self-Determination Theory (SDT).
Klag, Creed, and O'Callaghan (2010) used the Client

Motivation for Therapy Scale to measure six levels of SDT
motivation which were: amotivation (characterized by

complete lack of faith that they can do anything about

their addiction), external (behavior is contingent on
receiving a reward or avoiding a punishment), interjected
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(behavior is guided by internal feelings of guilt, shame,

or anxiety and to maintain the approval of others),
identification (behavior is motivated by recognizing and

accepting the value of the behavior but it is not fully
integrated), integrated (the value of a behavior is in the
process of becoming part of a person's identity), and

intrinsic motivation (people engage in behavior that they
find enjoyable and satisfying).
The development of scales to measure multiple levels

of motivation for job search among convicted felons with
I

substance abuse disorders can become an important and
useful tool in the development of treatment strategies.
Feedback regarding measures of individual motivation can

be used by treatment clinics to determine when to begin
job search support and perhaps even the type of support

and/or therapy.
Practical Implications

Understanding the job search behaviors of this
criminal justice population will be advantageous to the

many professionals working to rehabilitate substance

abusers. Gainful employment is one outcome measure that is
considered to be a predictor of continued abstinence from

substance abuse. Motivation, both intrinsic and extrinsic,
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significantly and positively predicted job search
intensity. Comprehending the role motivation plays in job
search intensity within the criminal justice population

undergoing treatment for substance abuse disorders can be

beneficial in terms of determining when to begin job
search counseling.

Positive relationships between motivation and job
search behavior will assist drug treatment practitioners

to better serve the criminal justice population.
Specifically, discerning the role of controlled motivation

on job search behavior can help drive treatment strategies
for unemployed clients in a drug court setting.

Ultimately, having knowledge of the role motivation plays
in job search behavior and being able to assess the
client's motivation for employment can increase the

likelihood of success for criminal justice treatment

populations.

With this knowledge, new approaches can be considered

when developing job readiness programs for convicted
felons in substance abuse treatment. Often when seeking to

improve substance abuse treatment outcomes, the increases
need not be in statistically significant amounts. By using

statistical measures to better understand the behavior and
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motivation of convicted felons, researchers can develop

better treatment options for this population.
The decision to release felony offenders into
community treatment clinics rather than continued

incarceration is not taken lightly by probation officers
and judges. Part of a mission statement for a probation

department in one California county states that they will

protect the community through "treatment and control of
adult" offenders. Moller, Ryan, and Deci (2006) argue that
autonomy supportive environments create behavior change

better than controlling environments. They also point out

that an individual behaving as a result of controlled
motivation can be highly motivated but the experience of
their actions is less satisfying which could lead to a

lack of long term behavior changes.

Devising methods of communication and interaction
that would maintain both control over this adult
population in the public eye and offer a sense of autonomy

to the offender could broaden the success for long term
behavior change. Sharma and Smith (2011) discuss how
self-determination theory is being used as a treatment

option among substance abusers. As better treatment

options are developed for the treatment of substance
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addictions, these same treatment strategies may be adopted
to assist with employment barriers.

Limitations
Often times, self reporting is a limitation of

various research projects; however, very little research
has been produced in regard to this population that asks

them about their perceptions. Nova (1993) found high rates

of deception among active abusers and commitment to change
stages when it came to locus of control and other
personality variables.

An important note about the possibility of deception

needs to be pointed out. Drug courts do not just rely on
the word of their clients regarding time of abstinence;

they regularly use chemical tests to determine abstinence
from drugs and alcohol. This research was based on the

credibility of the participants to give an accurate
portrayal of their length of abstinence from alcohol and

other illegal drugs. A decision was made not to use
urinalysis as a measure of abstinence for two reasons. The
first was the amount of time needed to collect such data
and urinalysis really only discovers illicit drug use over
the past week at best.
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In addition, better items and measures need to be

developed for measuring job search locus of control and

perceived financial need in this population. The items and
measures used in this study have opportunities for

improvement. For instance, reliability on the original
four items for JSLOC and perceived financial need measures
was very low at a = .28 and a = .67, respectively. Efforts

were taken to enhance the reliability of these two
measures. Items two and four were dropped on the JSLOC
measure raising the reliability to a = .69 for the

remaining two items. Items 2 and 4 were also dropped from
the perceived financial need measure raising the

reliability to a = .81 for the remaining two items. A
detailed item analysis of these measures can be an
important starting point in the development of better
overall items. Reading and comprehension levels are very

important considerations when items are being developed.
Four items, two in the JSLOC measure and two in the
perceived financial need measure, used items that were

reverse coded. More clarification questions were asked by
the participants about these particular style items than

any other items in the survey. The number of clarification

questions on these items could indicate a difficulty with
understanding the wording of this style item. Using items
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that are reverse coded can lead to problems with measure
reliability. Research has indicated that a unidimensional
measure can be rejected if as little as 10% of respondents

don't pay close attention to reverse coded items (Woods,
2006).
The sample used in this study could be a limitation.

Southern California has a highly diverse ethnic population

and should not be considered representative of all
communities. Also, large suburban areas within Southern
California tend to have high levels of gang activity that

influence the drug-using culture. Although smaller
communities can still have gang element influences, the
drug using culture may not be as severely impacted. The
cultures that influence drug users across the United

States are likely to vary which could alter the results.

Nonetheless, these limitations are opportunities for
improving research among convicted felons attending

substance abuse treatment. There is little research on
convicted felons with substance abuse disorders where

their views, beliefs, and ideas about employment are

actually collected and analyzed. In order to better obtain
accurate and meaningful data concerning employment
barriers this population faces, researchers must
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understand the abilities and limitations within this

population.

Future Research

There are three very important areas for future
research. First, the current research population's

self-reported level of generalized and specific locus of

control scores was high, even for those in their first
three months of treatment. Future research on this
phenomenon could provide new understanding of this
population that new treatment options could be based on.

Second, a better understanding of the role extrinsic
motivation plays in felony convicted people involved in

court ordered substance abuse treatment. Extrinsic
motivation is one of several types of controlled
motivation. Other types of controlled motivation include

introjection and identification. Introjection is a partial
acceptance of the regulations that are imposed on an
individual. Identification is when an individual

identifies with the value of a behavior but has not fully
internalized the value (Deci & Ryan, 2000). Deci and Ryan
(2008) point out that different types of motivation better
predict behaviors than the amount of motivation. Future

research could focus on identifying different types of
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motivation individuals are experiencing when job search

strategies are being planned. Considering the motivation

type into a job search strategy for felony convicted
persons with substance abuse disorders could increase the

chances of success.
A third possible area for future research could be

developing an understanding of the current research

population's view of what constitutes employment. I have
been assisting this population seek employment for 18

years. Many clients work for cash making them part of an

underground economy. These jobs can be babysitting, caring
for elderly family members, labor type jobs, cleaning
yards or similar kinds of employment. These kinds of jobs

often do not require regular attendance or advanced
education and often don't last for very long before moving

to a new job. An understanding of the employment habits of

this population could assist in developing job readiness
interventions.

Conclusion
The intent of the current study was to better
understand the roles JSLOC and motivation play in

predicting job search behavior among convicted felons in

substance abuse treatment. The role JSLOC plays in job
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search intensity has been conflicting over the years. This

research did not support van Hooft and Crossley's (2008)

compensatory approach to job search intensity. Rather,
among this population, the behavioral approach to job

search intensity was supported. Perceived financial need
did not interact with JSLOC to better predict job search

intensity. This research may benefit from the development

of better measures for JSLOC and perceived financial need.
Research indicates that controlled environments, such

as court ordered substance abuse treatment environments,
reduce autonomous motivation. Understanding that

controlled motivation positively predicts job search
intensity in controlled environments opens the door for

developing new treatment options.
More research is needed to better understand

behavioral traits and motivational factors among this
population. The development of future research that

addresses the limitations of this research is very
important to the furtherance of effective treatment

options.
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APPENDIX A
DEMOGRAPHICS
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Demographics
Where do you receive treatment?

How many months have you been in treatment?
How many months do you have drug and alcohol free?

What is
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.

your education level?
No
Less than 9th grade,
9th, 10th, or 11™ grade,
12 grade no diploma,
High school graduate, GED or equivalent,
Some college credit but less than 1 year,
1 or more years of college, no degree,
Associate degree (AA or AS),
Bachelor’s degree (BA, BS),
Master’s degree (MA, MS, MSW, MBA)

What is your employment status?
1. Employed
2. Unemployed
Are you looking for employment or new employment?
1. Yes
2. No
Do you receive Medi-Cal or other state aid?
1. Yes
2. No

What is
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.

your race?
Caucasian
Native American
Asian American
Hawaiian/Pacific Islander
Latino/Hispanic American
Alaska Native
African American
Other

What is your gender?
1. Male
2. Female
What is your age?
Developed by Anthony Raymond Saldana
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APPENDIX B
LIFE CONTROL SCALE
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Life Control Scale
a = .82

1.

My life is in my hands and i am in control of it.

2.

1 determine what happens in my life

3.

Concerning my freedom to make my own choice, I believe 1 am absolutely
free to make all life choices.

4.

My accomplishments in my life are largely determined by my own efforts.

5.

I regard the opportunity to direct my life as very important.

6.

It is possible for me to live my life in terms of what I want to do.

Options
1 = Strongly disagree
2

3 = Disagree
4

5 = Uncertain
6

7 = Agree
8

9 = Strongly agree

Adapted from;
Reker, G. T., Peacock, E. J. (1981). Life attitude profile: A multidimensional

instrument for assessing attitudes toward life. Canadian Journal of
Behavioral Science, 73(3), 264-273.
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SCALE

Job Search Locus Scale

Items 1 & 3, a = .69

Items 2 & 4 removed from analysis.
1.

It is likely for me that I will get a job if I try hard to find one.

2.

No matter how hard I try, chances are low that I will obtain employment
(reverse coded).

3.

There is something I can do to find employment or to find new
employment.

4.

There is something another person or group can do to change my
unemployment.
Options

1 = Strongly disagree

2
3 = Disagree

4

5 = Uncertain
6

7 = Agree
8

9 = Strongly agree
Wanberg (1997)

5.

What are the chances that you will obtain a new job or another job if you
look?

%___________

Developed by Anthony Raymond Saldana
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APPENDIX D

PERCEIVED FINANCIAL NEED SCALE
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Perceived Financial Need Scale
Items 1 & 3, a = .81
Items 2 & 4 removed from analysis.

1.

My current income allows me to maintain a desirable standard of living,
(reverse coded)

2.

I cannot afford much more than the basics on my current income.

3.

I have enough money to adequately support myself (and my dependents),
(reverse coded)

4.

It is difficult for me to live on my current income right now.

Options
1 = Strongly disagree
2

3 = Disagree
4

5 = Uncertain
6

7 = Agree
8
9 = Strongly agree

Developed by Anthony Raymond Saldana
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APPENDIX E
INTRINSIC AND EXTRINSIC MOTIVATION SCALE
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Intrinsic and Extrinsic Motivation Scale

Autonomous items 1 - 4, a = .86
Extrinsic items 5 - 8, a = .78
1.

lam looking for a job because I find it enjoyable to seek new employment
opportunities.

2.

I am looking for a job because job search is rewarding to me.

3.

I am looking for a job to better myself as a member of my community.

4.

I am looking for a job to increase my well-being.

5.

I am looking for a job so l can complete the drug court program.

6.

lam looking for a job so I can be rewarded by the judge.

7.

I am looking for a job to pay my treatment fees or court fines.

8.

I am looking for a job so I can avoid punishment from the judge.
Options

1 = Strongly disagree
2

3 = Disagree
4

5 = Uncertain
6

7 = Agree
8

r

'

9 = Strongly agree

Developed by Anthony Raymond Saldana
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APPENDIX F
JOB SEARCH INTENSITY SCALE
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Job Search Intensity Scale

a = .92

In the past 4 months how much time have you spent in the following:

1.

Made inquiries/read about getting a job;

2.

Preparing/revising a resume;

3.

Read classified/help wanted advertisements;

4.

Talked with friends or relatives about possible job leads;

5.

Spoke to previous employers or business acquaintances about possible job
leads;

6.

Visited job fairs;

7.

Contacted employment agencies;

8.

Looked for jobs on the internet;

9.

Made inquires to prospective employers;

10. Sent out application letters/filled out job applications;
11. Gone on a job interview;
Options

1 = No time at all

2
3 = Very little time
4

5 = Some time
6
7 = Much time
8

9 = Very much time
Adapted from;
van Hooft, E., & Crossley, C. (2008). The joint role of locus of control and perceived

financial need in job search. International Journal of Selection and
Assessment, 16(3), 258-271. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2389.2008.00432.x.
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Table 1. Means, standard deviations, and correlations

<Ti

N
1
Variable
a
M SD
2
3
4
1. Gender (0 = female, 1 = male
.63 .48 266
2. Age
34.6 9.38 264 -.59
3. Education level (J = no school /
263 .04 .02
9 = BA degree)
4. Employment Status (0=
unemployed, 1 = employed)
.46 .50 265 .09 .08 .08
.39 .49 265 .26** .09 -.13* -.27**
5. MC status (0 = no medical, 1 = yes)
6. Months in treatment
9.28 6.75 262 -.09 .08 .03 .28**
8.44 5.54 260 -.01 .12 .02 .34**
7. Drug free months
8. JSLOC (SQRT Transformation)
.69 1.49 .47 265 .15** .12 .13* .29**
.81 5.22 2.58 265 -.18** -.08 -.05 -.42"
9. Perceived financial need
10. Autonomous motivation (LG10
Transformation)
.86 9.61 .28 264 -.01 .02 -.06 .02
11. Controlled motivation
.78 5.16 2.21 261 .02 .01 -.15* -.09
12. Job search intensity
.92 5.06 1.99 264 .01 .01 -.01 .08
13, Life Control (LG10 Transformation) .82 7.64 1.32 263 -.01 .05 .11 .11
*p < .05, **p < .001,‘"Mode foreducation level = high school diploma or GED

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

.00
, **
.02 .51
-.19" .12 .04
**
♦
. **
.18" -.16 -.15 -.31
-.10
-.05
-.06
-.09

-.04
.00
.11
.22

-.13*
-.09
.02
.03

.35"
-.02
.19”
.47

-.03
.13* .31"
.00 .50" .30”
-.20 .28” -.05 .08

Table 2. Hypothesis 2, Hierarchical Multiple Regression Results for Predicting Job Search Intensity

Variable
Intercept
Gender
Age
Education
Employment Status
Medi-Cal Status
Life Control
Job Search locus of Control
Perceived Financial Need
Job Search locus of Control x
Perceived Financial Need
R2
F
AR1
AF
**p < .05

B
-2.57
0.39
0.00
-0.04
0.26
-0.05
0.76

Step 1
SE
5.55
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.28
0.57

0.02
1.02
0.02
1.02

P
0.09
0.01
-0.04
0.07
-0.01
0.09

B
3.01
0.37
0.00
-0.05
0.26
-0.01
0.20
0.78**
0.07

Step 2
SE
6.21
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.29
0.28
0.64
0.32
0.06

0.05
1.62
0.03
3.35**

P
0.09
0.00
-0.04
0.07
0.00
0.02
0.18**
0.09

B
2.88
0.37
0.00
-0.05
0.27
0.01
0.21
0.78**
0.07
-0.03

Step 3
SE
6.24
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.29
0.28
0.64
0.32
0.06
0.11
0.05
1.44
0.00
0.08

P
0.09
0.00
-0.04
0.07
0.00
0.02
0.18**
0.09
-0.02

Table 3. Hypothesis 3, Hierarchical Multiple Regression for Predicting Job
Search Intensity

Variable
Intercept
Gender
Age
Education
Employment Status
Medi-Cal Status
Life Control
Controlled Motivation
R2
F

AF
**p< .01

B
-4.26
0.36
0.00
-0.05
0.34
-0.08
0.96

Step 1
SE
5.55
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.28
0.58

0.03
1.35
0.03
1.35

65

0
0.09
-0.01
-0.04
0.09
-0.02
-0.11

B
-6.31
0.35
0.01
0.00
0.47
0.05
1.00
.27**

Step 2
SE
5.33
0.26
0.01
0.08
0.25
0.27
0.55
0.06
0.12
4.70**
0.09
24.03**

3
0.09
-0.02
0.00
0.12
0.01
0.11
.30**

Table 4. Hypothesis 3 Follow-up, Hierarchical Multiple Regression for
Predicting Job Search Intensity

Variable
Intercept
Gender
Age
Education
Employment Status
Medi-Cal Status
Life Control
Controlled Motivation
Autonomous Motivation
R2
F
AR2
AF
*p < .05, **p<.01

B
-4.26
0.36
0.00
-0.05
0.34
-0.08
0.96

Step 1
SE
5.55
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.28
0.58

0.03
1.35
0.03
1.35

66

0
0.09
-0.01
-0.04
0.09
-0.02
0.11

B
-25.39
0.44
0.00
0.04
0.46*
0.19
-0.21
.14**
3.24**

Step 2
SE
5.44
0.23
0.01
0.07
0.23
0.24
0.52
0.05
0.43
0.28
12.08**
0.25
42.89**

0
0.11
-0.02
0.03
0.12*
0.05
-0.02
.16**
.45**

Table 5. Hypotheses 4, Hierarchical Multiple Regression Results for Predicting Job Search Intensity

Variable

Intercept
Gender
Age
Education
Employment Status
Medi-Cal Status
Life Control
Length in Treatment
Controlled Motivation
Length in Treatment x
Controlled Motivation
R2
F
AF?
AF
**p < .01

B
-474
0.37
0.00
-0.03
0.30
-0.08
1.00

Step 1
SE
5.58
0.27
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.28
0.58

0.03
1.31
0.03
1.31

3
0.09
-0.02
-0.03
0.08
-0.02
0.11

B
-4.66
0.40
-0.01
0.02
0.34
0.01
0.97
0.13
.27**

Step 2
SE
5.42
0.26
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.27
0.56
0.11
0.06

0.12**
4.21**
0.09**
12.53**

B

0.10
-0.03
0.02
0.09
0.00
0.11
0.08
0.30

B
-4.39
0.38
-0.01
0.02
0.33
0.03
0.95
0.12
0.26
0.03

Step 3
SE
5.44
0.26
0.01
0.08
0.26
0.27
0.56
0.11
0.06
0.05
0.12
3.96
0.00
0.46

3
0.09
-0.03
0.02
0.09
0.01
0.11
0.07
0.30
0.04
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